Faculty Senate

June 3, 2009 Minutes

3:30 p.m.-5:00 p.m.


Present:  Boepple, Chopra, Curry, Davis, Edelstein, Fedder, Feinstein, Garcia, Griffith,  Kamas, Kesten, Montfort, Moritz, Nelson, Numan, Ostrov, Pan, Pappas, Popalisky, Quatman, Riley, Senkewicz, Serrette, Skowronek
Excused:  Wilson, Wright
Absent:  Goldstein, Holliday, Kreitzberg, Li, Biology and Marketing Departments

Invited Participants:  Lucia Gilbert, Provost; John Ottoboni, University Counsel; Michelle Marvier and Lawrence Nelson, Faculty Affairs Committee

I.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Edward Schaefer.  The minutes of May 13 were approved with minor corrections.  
President Schaefer read the reply letter from the Board of Trustees regarding faculty participation in the search for and appointment of the University president.  The letter states that the Board will review its Succession Planning Process during the coming academic year.  
II.  OPEN DISCUSSION WITH THE PROVOST

The first topic was in regard to the on-line evaluations.  Faculty felt that they had not been sufficiently consulted about this change nor were they given adequate lead time in its adoption.  The Provost admitted that notification to faculty of the change could have been timelier.  She noted that evaluations are not the same across the university.  Concerns expressed by faculty about on-line evaluations are

•
A lesser response rate  

•
Comparable evaluations from year to year

•
An absentee student can submit an evaluation.

•
Team-teaching:  a student may evaluate only one teacher

A comment was made that if something affects faculty, it should be brought to the Council or the full Senate for their review and consideration.  Another comment was that faculty feel that their opinions and experiences in the Santa Clara classrooms are not worthwhile for consultation and that there exists a paternalistic attitude toward faculty.  Additionally, it was remarked that rather than the collaboration of a governance system, more direction from administration seems to occur instead of engaging in open-ended discussions. 

Another topic addressed selection of department chairs.  One member of the council indicated that if the chair is not elected within the department, then there is less of a collaborative nature between faculty and administration when the chair is appointed.  Also there is a breakdown in communication when the appointed chair is not sympathetic with the views of their department.  The Provost remarked that she was unaware of this situation.

Responding to the issue of the change in withdrawal deadlines, the Provost said that her arguments for the change were that it would be better to drop a class earlier in order for the student to focus on the remaining classes.  Other arguments she made for the change were associated with grade inflation and extending the normal time it would take a student to graduate.

In addition to her small group meetings with faculty, the Provost suggested that she and President Engh occasionally be invited to Council meetings not to make presentations but to hear the concerns of the faculty.  She suggested also that attending these meetings would be an opportunity for her to make monthly updates affecting faculty.  

General comments made by members of the Faculty Senate Council were

•
There is no formal role of the Faculty Senate and the Council is an outlier in the decision-making process

•
The carriers of communication can be overburdened to the point of distraction and fail to deliver key information

•
Communication should be direct to those affected and not layer to layer 

•
Afford some flexibility on the date the evaluations are completed

It was suggested that some time be devoted to the topic of the Faculty Senate’s role in the Governance system.

III.  UNIVERSITY GENERAL COUNSEL
General Counsel, John Ottoboni, reviewed a number of matters that his office is handling.  He announced that the integration of the Jesuit School of Theology as Berkeley with Santa Clara University is due to close on June 30, 2009.  Certain statutes relating to the integration are currently being reviewed by the Vatican Congregation of Catholic Education.  The School of Theology will be known as the Jesuit School of Theology of Santa Clara University and will keep its separate non-profit corporation status, in part, as a means of addressing its relationship with the Vatican and the principles of academic freedom.  

John reported that the University is considering an opportunity to join with UC Santa Cruz, Foothill-De Anza Community College District (and possibly San Jose State and Carnegie Mellon University) in the development of a "sustainability community."  That community will be developed on 71 acres at NASA and include private and public research and development, classrooms, offices and housing.  More information is needed before the proposal will be considered by the Board of Trustees.  
John briefly reviewed a number of other matters including the potential establishment of a non-profit foundation in El Salvador, the refinancing of University bonds at a favorable rate, and the liability of the University for alcohol related incidents.  John answered questions and indicated that he is located in Nobili Hall, Room 121 and invited the faculty to feel free to call or visit.   He reviews contracts for the University, serves on a number of committees, and is a member of the President's staff.   Mary Ann Chatelain works with John and the Affirmative Action Office reports to him.

IV.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

Michelle Marvier asked the Council representatives for their feedback on three potential options regarding appeals of sanctions in mixed constituency cases.
1.  An appellate panel shall be assembled representing the constituencies of both the complainant and the respondent. 
2.  A three person panel selected from a list maintained by the Office of Affirmative Action of not fewer than seven persons in each category of qualified students, faculty, and staff who are able and willing to serve as panel members and who have received training in relevant policies and procedures.

3. Third party arbitration (e.g., a retired judge)
One opinion offered was that the panel should be of one’s peers; that is, if the issue is between faculty, the panel should not include staff or students given their lack of academic experience at the faculty level especially when considering that any sanction be commensurate with the infraction. It was suggested that the arbitrator have experience in a university setting and knowledge of the relevant policies that would apply.  
Another opinion was that it should be made clear that people would not be considered for the panel if they had any sort of relationship (positive or negative) with the complainant or respondent.

There was one other comment that expressed concern that the OAA officer reports to the University’s legal counsel and that this was not the case previously.
While the Council saw merit in all three options and combinations of them, the majority favored option 3 if the external arbitrator was experienced in academia and knowledgeable in discrimination and harassment laws.  It was suggested to add a jury of peers trained in the relevant university policies with this option.  The majority favored this as an avenue to pursue. 
Michelle will report back to the Committee and update the Council next academic year.
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Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.  

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.   Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and university committees.













�Marilyn asked about the requirement to put Core learning objectives on syllabi. It was clarified that students should have access to the relevant Core learning objectives but these do not have to appear on the syllabus.  Though inclusion on the syllabus would be considered “best practices” the learning objectives could be provided via an URL to the Core website, or through a handout or document posted on Angel, etc. 


�Diane made the announcement that though Wednesday Oct 21 is not a regularly scheduled FS Council date perhaps that could still work as a time for the FS to assemble in a meeting with members of the visiting team. 





